
 

 

Date: February 7, 2019 
 

Certificate of Need Commission  

c/o Michigan Department of Community Health Certificate of Need  

Policy Section 

 South Grand Building  

333 S. Grand Avenue  

Lansing, MI 48933 
 

 

Re: Proposed Psychiatric Services and Beds Certificate of Need Standards Pertaining to 
Child/Adolescent Psych Beds 
 
Dear Certificate of Need Commission: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment on the proposed CON Review Standards which 
will help to improve access to inpatient psychiatric services for children and adolescents. We 
understand the Commission took proposed action to approve this language at its December 2018 
Commission meeting and has the opportunity to take final action at its March 2019 meeting.   
 
Lack of adequate mental health providers and beds is a crisis impacting health systems and their 
ability to provide adequate care.  Due to lack of child and adolescent beds, pediatric psych patients 
often languish in an acute care ER for observation for 36-48 hours without getting the psychiatric 
services and appropriate care setting these patients require.  
 
As the Director of the ACCESS Community Health & Research Center, I lead a large behavioral 
health division. In our work, we see firsthand, the challenge our communities face every day in 
getting their loved ones in dire need the appropriate care especially as it pertains to inpatient 
hospitalization. Even the patients that do get admitted are often prematurely discharged because 
of the limitations in the number of beds and insurance. At our agency we see over 2000 behavioral 
health clients a year out of which 20% would have benefited if they had received more intensive 
and extended care during their hospital stay. Furthermore, the diverse communities we serve 
often fall victim to the ripple effects of mental health stigma. This especially resonates with the 
child and adolescent population given the added vulnerabilities that they face. Our community 
needs a health system that  
 
they can trust, a hospital that ensures that they are provided with the care they need and deserve 
and providers that treat them with dignity.   
 
 
 



 

 

The proposal before the Commission creates an option to better integrate inpatient psychiatric 
care with acute-care emergency departments that have a high number of pediatric visits with a 
psychiatric diagnosis. This proposal allows for a one-time option to relocate up to 20 
child/adolescent beds in over bedded planning areas to expedite this solution’s implementation.  
 
We wholeheartedly support this proposal as it does not seek to change or disrupt the current bed 
need methodology but to find a way to better deploy and share existing resources, especially 
operational expertise and staff. This proposal is necessary to provide patients adequate care and 
address mental health amongst the pediatric population.  
 
We encourage the Commission to take final action to approve the proposed language. Thank you 
for your consideration of this important policy change and for your work to positively impact the 
future of mental health in the state of Michigan.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 

 

Mona Makki LLP, 
Director,  
ACCESS Community Health and Research Center 
6450 Maple Street, Dearborn MI 48126 



CON Committee Meeting 
Public Hearing Comments 

February 6, 2019 
 

 Chairperson Falahee and Commission Members, thank you for allowing public comment on 
the proposed language changes Under Section 8 (6) and Section 9 (11).   

 I support increasing accessibility for inpatient psychiatric services for children and adolescents 
which I believe is the intent of the proposed changes.  There definitely is a need for more beds 
for the children and adolescents served by Bay Arenac Behavioral Health and throughout the 
State of Michigan. Very young children and those with behavior problems tend to be the most 
difficult to find placement. Often those children have extended stays in Emergency Rooms 
and/or medical units.  Many never receive the inpatient care they need. The children who are 
entering the mental health system are requiring higher levels of care and I applaud the efforts 
of this Committee to address this need.  

 My concern is related to the proposal to relocate adult beds to address the lack of beds for 
children and adolescents.   

 I would like to acknowledge the work that has been done on addressing accessibility 
difficulties for public patients through the CON Workgroups and the MIPAD Initiative and am 
grateful for the attention that is being paid to address those concerns.  As a representative for 
public patients of Community Mental Health my concern is that despite these efforts, we 
continue to have difficulty accessing inpatient psychiatric beds not only for children and 
adolescents but for adults who clearly meet criteria as a person requiring treatment.   

 We continue to have patients who are regularly held in the Emergency Room for several days 
waiting for an open admission without receiving appropriate psychiatric treatment.   

 If there is capacity for adult beds to be relocated, I propose that the occupancy for public adult 
patients be increased higher than the current 50%.  Consider the need for children and 
adolescents by increasing the number of beds without the relocation of adult beds.   

 As state-owned psychiatric hospitals have closed during the last 30 years and the reduced 
resources with increased restrictions for more intensive community options, psychiatric beds 
in community hospitals have often become the last line of defense to protect the health and 
safety of public patients.  

 In many instances, there simply is no other immediate treatment option available capable of 
providing the necessary protective measures for these individuals.  

 I urge you to continue your work on expanding access to inpatient psychiatric services for 
children, adolescents and adults who are deemed public patients. 
  

Thank you for your time. 
  
Karen Amon, LMSW, CADC 
Bay Arenac Behavioral Health 
Director of Integrated Health 
201 Mulholland Ave, Bay City MI 48708 
989-895-2214 
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February 5, 2019 

James Falahee, Chairperson 
Michigan Certificate of Need (CON) Commission 
Department of Health and Human Services 
5th Floor South Grand Building, 333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, Ml 48933 

RE: PUBLIC HEARING FOR THE CON REVIEW STANDARDS FOR PSYCHIATRIC 

BEDS AND SERVICES 

Dear Chairperson Falahee and Honorable Commission Members: 

Bay-Arenac Behavioral Health Authority (BABHA) is a two-county community 
mental health services program established under Section 330.1204 of the 
Michigan Mental Health Code. BAB HA was one of the original county community 
mental health boards established in Michigan more than SO years ago and 
currently provides services to over 5,000 residents of Bay and Arenac counties 
on an annual basis. Access to in-patient care for individuals experiencing acute 
psychiatric illnesses is an essential service for individuals in our community. 

BABHA strongly supported the revisions to the CON Review Standards for 
Psychiatric Beds and Services in 2016. The establishment of a state-wide pool of 
psychiatric beds for special populations has encouraged more policy dialogue for 
persons with developmental disabilities, persons with geriatric needs, and 
persons with co-morbid medical needs. The CON Commission is to be 
commended for initiating these actions. 

It is also important to note that the Michigan Department of Health and 
Human Services (MDHHS) has worked collaboratively to improve access to 
inpatient psychiatric services through the MIPAD initiative. Unfortunately, 
despite this progress, BABHA continues to experience difficulty accessing 
inpatient psychiatric beds in our community. For example, BABH has 
encountered situations involving residents that clearly meet the criteria as a 
person requiring treatment only to be denied admission by an inpatient 
psychiatric unit. These denials have occurred even in situations involving 
existing treatment orders issued by probate court and/or necessitating 
protective custody by a peace officer. 
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The inpatient psychiatric unit in a community hospital is often the only option capable of providing the 

protective measures necessary to maintain the health and safety of our most vulnerable persons. It is 

absolutely vital that such community hospitals recognize their inherent safety-net role in the continuum 

of care for public mental health services. As a result, we encourage the CON Commission to consider 

additional regulatory changes for Psychiatric Beds and Services including: 

• Increase the occupancy threshold for all inpatient psychiatric units to at least 70% for adult beds

and 50% for child/adolescent beds

• Increase the compliance sanctions for hospitals that do not meet the public patient obligations.

We wish to acknowledge the attention that the CON Commission has given to this important matter during 

the last four years and express our gratitude for the continued dialogue to improve the community safety 

net for our most vulnerable citizens. 

Sincerely, 
f-

�:;,c:-_ -12-_· -
Christopher Pinter 

Chief Executive Officer 

cc: Dr. George Mellos, MDHHS 

Robert Sheehan, CM HAM 





 
 

February 8, 2019 

 

Certificate of Need Commission 

c/o Michigan Department of Community Health 

Certificate of Need Policy Section 

South Grand Building 

333 S. Grand Avenue 

Lansing, MI  48933 

 

 

Re:  Written Comments Pertaining to CON Review Standards for Psychiatric Beds and Services 

 

Dear Commissioners: 

Beaumont Health strongly supports the Psychiatric Services child/adolescent (C/A) language that the Commission 

took proposed action to approve at its December 2018 meeting, and requests that the Commission take final 

action to approve this language at its March 2019 meeting.  This proposed language would:  

 Provide a 1-time option for an existing licensed psychiatric hospital or unit to receive up to 20 C/A beds from 

another existing C/A hospital or unit if they met the requirements.   

 The proposed language would not increase the number of C/A beds in the planning area but may help to re-

deploy existing beds to a site that is linked to an acute-care hospital system and subject to the agreement to 

give primary consideration to pediatric ED patients. This approach seeks to reduce barriers within hospital 

systems to prompt placement of pediatric psychiatric patients.   

 Require a collaboration agreement with an existing licensed C/A psychiatric hospital/unit, which seeks to 

reduce barriers to operation of a C/A site by providing operational expertise and collaboration on C/A 

psychiatrist staffing.   

 The proposed approach is limited so as not to interfere with the bed need methodology and other 

mechanisms for additional inpatient psychiatric C/A capacity. 

 

The need for additional C/A bed access is well documented: 

 The National Alliance on Mental Health notes that the lack of adequate mental health providers and beds 

inundates emergency rooms causing delays in care and negatively impacts the continuity essential for the care 

and treatment of these patients. It is unconscionable for pediatric psych patients to languish in an acute-care 

ER or observation bed for 36-48 hours without getting the psychiatric services these patients 

require.  Beaumont operates 8 hospital ERs in Southeast Michigan which in 2017 collectively saw over 650 

patients age 14 and under with psychiatric diagnoses.  And based on discussion at the Psychiatric Services 

Workgroup meetings, it appears other acute-care systems are having similar issues with prompt placement of 

pediatric psych patients. 

 Bed availability is not the only barrier to improved child/adolescent inpatient psychiatric unit access.  Of 

equal importance is the lack of child/adolescent psychiatrists and professional support staff necessary for 

operation of an inpatient child/adolescent program.  

 Per Dr. Delamater’s Psychiatric Bed Need Methodology report to the Psychiatric Beds and Services 

Workgroup (dated 10/17/18), both child/adolescent days per 10,000 population and child/adolescent unit 

occupancy rates increased significantly between 2012 and 2017. 

 Per the Michigan Psychiatric Admission Denial Database, for the period July-December 2017, children who 

experienced denials averaged 8.6 denials per denial event, with “at capacity” cited as the most frequent reason 

for denial. 



 
 
 
 

 The “CARES” Task Force notes that there is a limited number of psychiatrists in Michigan, and increasing 

the number of psychiatric residencies will help mitigate this shortage.  Per the Kaiser Family Foundation, 

Michigan has only 44% of the psychiatrists needed to serve the population, and over 100 additional 

psychiatrists are required to meet mental health needs.    

 Strategies to address the acute shortage of psychiatrists in Michigan need to be implemented but 

improvements in physician staffing will not be immediate.  An increase in the number of child/adolescent 

programs over a broad geographic area and without arrangements for shared psychiatric staffing will 

exacerbate the limited availability of child/adolescent inpatient psychiatric beds by spreading existing 

professional staffing too thinly.  Across the country and in Michigan, hospitals sometimes have to cap 

child/adolescent admissions due to both staffing and physical capacity. 

While CON cannot address all or even most of the mental health issues facing our State as the need is great 

and resources are limited, we urge the Commission to take final action to approve this limited proposal now 

in order to prioritize a reduction in the number of children who must languish in emergency rooms awaiting 

placement in a psychiatric bed.  

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

Carolyn Wilson, M.B.A., R.N. 

EVP & Chief Operating Officer 

Beaumont Health 

























DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & COMMUNITY SERVICES 
One South Main Street - 8th Floor    Mount Clemens, Michigan 48043 

Phone:  (586) 469-7190  Fax:  (586) 469-5545 
www.macombgov.org/hcs 

 

Rhonda M. Powell 
Director 
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Certificate of Need Commission  

c/o Michigan Department of Community Health Certificate of Need  

Policy Section 
South Grand Building  

333 S. Grand Avenue  

Lansing, MI 48933 
 

Re: Proposed Psychiatric Services and Beds Certificate of Need Standards Pertaining to 

Child/Adolescent Psych Beds 

 

Dear Certificate of Need Commission: 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment on the proposed CON Review Standards which will 

help to improve access to inpatient psychiatric services for children and adolescents. We understand the 

Commission took proposed action to approve this language at its December 2018 Commission meeting, 

and has the opportunity to take final action at its March 2019 meeting.   

 

Lack of adequate mental health providers and beds is a crisis impacting health systems and their ability to 

provide adequate care.  Due to lack of child and adolescent beds, pediatric psych patients often languish 

in an acute care ER for observation for 36-48 hours without getting the psychiatric services and 

appropriate care setting these patients require.  

 

As Director of Health and Community Services in Macomb County, I have personally seen the impact of 

this problem. For more than a decade, the County has experienced continued growth in its population, 

cultural diversity and economic development. This rapid growth pattern has created both challenges and 

opportunities for change, in not only the way we partner with local businesses, schools and residents, but 

it has also changed the face of Public and Mental Health in the county.  

The proposal before the Commission creates an option to better integrate inpatient psychiatric care with 

acute-care emergency departments that have a high number of pediatric visits with a psychiatric 

diagnosis. This proposal allows for a one-time option to relocate up to 20 child/adolescent beds in over 

bedded planning areas to expedite this solution’s implementation.  

 

We wholeheartedly support this proposal as it does not seek to change or disrupt the current bed need 

methodology but to find a way to better deploy and share existing resources, especially operational 

expertise and staff. This proposal is necessary to provide patients adequate care and address mental health 

amongst the pediatric population. 



 

We encourage the Commission to take final action to approve the proposed language. Thank you for your 

consideration of this important policy change and for your work to positively impact the future of mental 

health in the state of Michigan.  

 

 
Sincerely, 

 
Rhonda M. Powell, Director 

Macomb County 
Department of Health & Community Services 
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